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Minutes of December 14, 2009 Meeting at Academy Building

Commissioners present:  James Jurney (JJ), Sharon Hughes (SH), Suzanne Pelton (SP), Ellie Geller (EG), Olga Weiss (OW), Gundula Brattke (GB).

Volunteers present: Jim Biancolo (JB)

Guests present:  None.
Meeting called to order at 4:10 p.m.

Minutes of November 9, 2009 meeting approved.
A number of on-going topics were not discussed at this meeting as much time was spent discussing the demolition of 100 Church Street.
Old Business

Brochure for Plaque Project:  Not discussed.  Last month’s status follows.

JJ has a volunteer that will take pictures for us to be used with the improved brochure layout that he is working on.  He also indicated there is a 20% off sale for printing brochures.

SP would like to get four plaques ordered from Bob Leonard.  Commissioners indicated they still needed to do research to confirm their year built dates.  No due date was established.

Village Street Signs:  Not discussed.

Current status:  Board of Selectmen (BOS) has made the Village Improvement Committee (VIC) an official committee.  There are no plans for the VIC to review street signs for the Village Improvement Project until after the first of the year.  Linda Messana has indicated someone has to request that the VIC hold the review.

We still have not heard from Mark Forant regarding obtaining samples of the sign lettering he could provide.  JB will call Mark since this is the time frame he previously indicated his foundry would become less busy.

Village Kiosk:  Not discussed.
Current status:  On November 10th the Planning Board (PB) held a public hearing on the kiosk.  Based on concerns expressed by the LHC and numerous residents and business owners, the PB and the town manager decided to recommend that the BOS postpone ordering a kiosk until more public input is obtained and assessed.  At the following BOS meeting, they agreed to indefinitely postpone ordering a kiosk pending further study.
Ralph Petillo (Chamber director) still needs to be contacted by JB to get his input regarding expanding the number of businesses on the village map.
Web Site:  Not discussed.

West Street:  Not discussed.

Current status:  The following status has been extracted from the Board of Selectmen’s 12/2/2009 meeting minutes.

At the previous (BOS) meeting, members of the public expressed their strong preference for the new sidewalk to be constructed with asphalt, not concrete.  The Selectmen are sensitive to the decision of the neighborhood and may be able to accommodate this request.  Because the design work has been finished, it is best to wait until a contractor has been chosen for the project and deal with a possible change order rather than stop the bidding process now.  There is an alternative option of using a dark colored concrete sidewalk which may achieve the same aesthetic look desired.  The Selectmen will make a final decision at a future public meeting.
OW has provided the following status from the 12/16/2009 BOS meeting.  I think the option of dark colored cement was no longer being considered.  Greg mentioned that there had been input from an arborist who agreed that the asphalt would be less harmful to the trees.  The one issue, which I am still trying to find support for, is the issue of width.  Part of what was requested by the residents of West Street, was using the current sidewalk footprint which meanders, an irregular profile being more reminiscent of a country path.  Some of the BOS expressed a desire to have the sidewalk widened to six feet.  OW and others’ preference is for a five foot width.

Funding Opportunities:  Community Preservation (CP) administrative funds and Mass Preservation Project Funding (MPFF) are being pursued to potentially support updating historic property surveys (Form B’s) and conducting a survey of restoration needs at the Church on the Hill cemetery.  JB commented that when estimating the costs for updating historic property surveys, the form of the final output must be carefully considered as it will affect the amount of effort required.
JJ agreed to speak with Mary Albertson to clarify available CP funding and the process to apply for funds.

SP agreed to clarify the application requirements for MPFF.

Current status:  JJ spoke with Mary Albertson and after LHC review, sent a letter to the BOS requesting $7800 CP funds to update 122 Form B’s.
SP spoke with Paul Holtz at Mass Historic Preservation regarding MPFF and they are awaiting word from the Governor’s office that Round 16 (about $800,000 in preservation funds) will be announced soon.
New Business:  
Demolition of 100 Church Street:  A good portion of the meeting was spent discussing the sequence of events leading up to what we anticipate will be the demolition of 100 Church Street.  Sequence of events discussed is attached as an appendix to these minutes.  Mr. Merritt’s applications to demolish 100 Church Street were both rejected by the HDC.  These rejections were overridden by the fact that a Board of Survey found the building to be unsafe.  The LHC is quite concerned that without a Minimum Maintenance Ordinance other historic Lenox properties could be allowed to degrade to the point where they would be demolished due to neglect.  It was agreed it will be important to try to leverage this terrible precedent (should the building be demolished) to push for zoning changes to prevent future demolitions.
SP agreed to provide an example of a Minimum Maintenance Ordinance from another town.

Zoning Bylaw Changes:  JJ discussed the importance of an upcoming (12/29/2009) Planning Board public informational meeting where potential zoning bylaw changes will be discussed.  He suggested a Minimum Maintenance Ordinance which would, if enforced, prevent historic buildings from being demolished due to neglect which is essentially what led to the anticipated demolition of 100 Church Street.  OW mentioned the possibility of a moratorium on demolitions until a Minimum Maintenance Ordinance was in place.  JJ also felt a Great Estates bylaw change that allowed for use of Great Estate Category 2 buildings by Special Permit would plug a hole in the current zoning bylaw.  A demolition delay bylaw addition was also discussed as a way of getting more time to prevent demolitions.  It was agreed it would be good to organize LHC’s bylaw change recommendations in preparation for the 12/29/2009 PB public informational meeting and prepare to get on the PB’s agenda for their Special Town Meeting usually held in March.
Other:  During the meeting JJ indicated he does not seem to be getting all the emails SP receives as a feature of having subscribed to Mass Historic Preservation mail.  SP agreed to provide instructions for subscribing.

Current status:  SP provided the following instructions for subscribing.  Click on this link: http://mailman.cs.umb.edu/mailman/listinfo/masshistpres.  Scroll down until you see Subscribing to MassHistPres and fill in your information.  I did not select "list mail batched in a daily digest?" so I can read the emails as they come in in real time. But if it seems overwhelming you might prefer this option: all the "stone walls" together, all the "Slate Roofs" together, etc.  Then click Subscribe and you'll get all the e-mails I do!

The meeting was adjourned at 5:45 PM
Respectfully submitted,

Jim Biancolo

LHC Volunteer
Appendix to LHC 12/14/2009 Minutes
Summary of Events Leading to Decision to Demolish 100 Church Street

Merritt’s first application to demolish 100 Church Street was reviewed by the HDC at their 1/20/2009 meeting at which they scheduled a site review for 1/23/2009.

The first HDC hearing of Merritt’s application was held on 2/3/2009 and continued to allow Merritt to obtain evidence to support his application.  At the continued hearing on 3/17/2009 Merritt's demolition request was rejected.

Because a Board of Survey found the building to be unsafe, the Building Commissioner (BC) issued an order to Merritt on 4/3/2009 to demolish the building or make it safe.  Nothing had been done for years prior to Merritt's demolition request even though the building was in essentially the same condition ("unsafe") during that time.  The BC's order gave Merritt a time frame in which to comply and that time frame was not met.  Merritt had until noon of the day following receipt of the order to start to demolish the building or make it safe. The order stated that if the time frame was not met, the BC, as required by law, would proceed to demolish the building or make it safe and place a lien on the property for all costs incurred.

On 8/10/2009 Merritt again applied to the HDC.  This time for three certificates (Appropriateness, Non-applicability, and Hardship). Public hearings were held on 10/20/2009 and 11/2/2009.  All three certificates were rejected by the HDC on 11/2/2009.  Preservationists rejoiced.

On 12/2/2009 the BOS had a workshop prior to their regular meeting where the BOS were brought up to date on the situation.  They were informed that since the building was unsafe and Merritt did not want to make it safe, it had to be demolished.  Nothing was discussed about the 4/3/2009 order's time limit not having been met and the potential opportunity for the town to take control of the situation, make the building safe and place a lien on the property for all costs incurred.  There is a question as to whether the town has the right to make the building safe and prevent demolition when Merritt did not meet the time limit of the 4/3/2009 order, but as of 12/11/2009 that question had not been raised and presented to town counsel.

On 12/11/2009 Suzanne Pelton and Jim Biancolo met with Greg Federspiel at which time he agreed to verify if the town could take control of the situation and make the building safe.

Unfortunately, sometime after the 12/2/2009 BOS meeting and before 12/11/2009 the BC issued a new order to Merritt which now gives Merritt a new time frame which, as of 12/11/2009 he was in the process of meeting. In response to the new order, he (or his rep) had picked up the appropriate forms and once they are returned to the BC, the BC plans to issue a permit to demolish the building.

On 12/14/2009 Suzanne Pelton, James Jurney and Jim Biancolo received the following email from Greg Federspiel.

Good morning Jim, Susan and James,

To follow-up on our conversation Friday, I was finally able to catch up with Bill Thornton.   On the advice of Town Counsel, Bill wrote a new demand letter to the owners saying the structure needed to be removed and the area made safe.  Communications between the owner's lawyer and our lawyer convinced Town Counsel that the owner has no intention of ever fixing the building, that it has been almost a year of trying, and that any town expenditure to make the building safe would continually increase over time including significant legal battles.   We have no appropriations to do either.
While I still need to confirm this, I have heard that a private effort to seek a court order stay on the removal has been filed.  I will try to get more information on this.
No additional feedback from Greg as of 12/22/2009.
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